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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 2016 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 Absent:   Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to accept the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee of a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main street, property of Pergjioni 

Family Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Just to let the applicant know, since there are a 

couple of violations or outstanding issues on that particular piece of 

property and until those are resolved, this board wouldn’t be voting 

on it. 

 So, we can give you an option to go through your presentation 

this evening and then we will continue the public hearing or we can 

put you on the Agenda once those violations have been corrected. 

 Either way, you are going to have to come back.  If you want to 

go through your presentation, that’s fine. 

 SPEAKER:  I’m just the restaurant manager.  They had an emergency 

tonight and they asked me to come in in their stead.  And, I’ve never 

done this before. 

 Their accountant came in and said this is easy.  Just walk in, 

tell them that you are restaurant manager and we are just filing for 

our permit as the old owners had.  Nothing in the restaurant has 

changed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Normally, that is what you would be doing.  But 

because there are outstanding violations, this board doesn’t have – 

 SPEAKER:  We didn’t even know we had violations. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 SPEAKER:  I didn’t know, we didn’t know anything about that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This is where it would come to light. 

 SPEAKER:  Oh, okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  What? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr.  Chairman, this is where it would come to 

light so if they have any questions, they can contact the planning and 

zoning department. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay.  His accountant who has been handling everything 

said that everything was all set and we are already to go. 

 THE CHAIR:  So maybe the better thing would be for you not to 

present this evening. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR: Get the violations taken care of.  And, then have the 

actual applicant stand before us instead of putting you in jeopardy. 

 (Chuckle, chuckle) 
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 SPEAKER:  Sir, who do I contact? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’ll give you my card. 

 SPEAKER: Yes.  Like I said, we really didn’t know there was any 

kind of violations there. 

 And, when would we have to submit another --- we have to take 

care of the violations and then what? 

 THE CHAIR:  Once the violations have been taken care of, then you 

would contact the zoning enforcement officer and he can put it on the 

Agenda. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, we can just continue this hearing so 

in the meantime they’ll contact us, I’m sure.  It should be a pretty 

easy fix.  What it is. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay.  I’ll call you first thing in the morning.  We 

want to do a Grand Opening.  They hired me to help them. They’ve never 

run a restaurant before. I’ve been a restaurant manager for over 

twenty years.  This is the first time I’ve had to apply for a liquor 

permit.  Just trying to help them.  It is a great establishment.  I’ll 

be done and help them. 

 Thank you. And, I will talk to you tomorrow morning. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 22, 2016 

 

4 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6231A, Application of Kevin Medeiros for a variance 

to allow a kennel operation within 500 feet of a residential use under 

Section 4-03.2, 5-01.21 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 420 North 

Main Street, property of Format LLC in B zone. 

 This item has been from the Zoning Board of Appeals and moved to 

the Planning & Zoning Commission to be heard. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6221A, Application of Bryant Carlino for a 31’ 

front yard setback variance to locate a pool within the secondary 

front yard of a corner lot under Sections 2-01.A.A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 14 Lacey Road, property of Kaitlyn M. Burns & 

Bryant Carlino in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. CARLINO:  Bryant Carlino, 14 Lacey Road here in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   Go ahead. 

 MR. CARLINO:  I’m just returning with the revised plans which I 

submitted to Dave.   

 This was a continuance to have the fence that I had put in 

measured to make sure it was what we said it was going to be. 

 That’s basically why were continued. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have discussion on the continuance of 

the public hearing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is this, a privacy fence? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is he putting up a privacy fence? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It’s already in place.   He’s asking for a pool. 

 MR. CARLINO:  I’m trying to put a pool in and deck within the 

back yard where I had the first variance for my fence.  The fence is 

already installed. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  There was a question before the road and how far 

the fence was away from the road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.   Okay.  And, that’s been resolved? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  It meets and exceeds what is required. 

 MR. CARLINO:  Another issue was the positioning on my rendering.  

The house wasn’t on an angle like it was on the plot.  So, I revised 

that and submitted that as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, at this point, the pool will be 14’ from --- 

the closest point of the pool will be 14’ from the fence on the side, 

by the sidewalk, is that correct? 

 MR. CARLINO:  Yes.  On the Surrey side.  Facing the road. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   And, the fence is existing on two sides at this 

point.  Correct? 

 MR. CARLINO: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any further questions? 

 MR. GWOREK: I just had one.  Where is the --- I may have asked 

this last time or it may have come up.  The equipment, as far as the 

pump and all that going to be located for the pool? 

 MR. CARLINO:  That is going to be on the far corner --- over the 

corner on the Surrey side.  The furthest part away from my house. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Inside the fenced area? 

 MR. CARLINO:  Of course. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could you just maybe step forward and just show us on 

the --- we have a drawing here --- show us where the pump would be.  I 

am assuming you are talking it is going to be here (indicating). 

 (Approached the bench.) 

 MR. CARLINO:  It is going to be in the back corner right there 

(indicating). 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  It is going to be in this corner right here 

(indicating). 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All right.  Mr. Chairman, just keep in mind it has 

to be 10’ from the property line unless it is shown on this plan. But 

if we can meet it within this pool radius, then he should be okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   It is going to be 10’ from the property line 

itself, is that what you are saying, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah. 

 MR. CARLINO:  If it is required, it will be.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   All right.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. CARLINO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6229A, Application of Dale Akerley for a 6.1’ front 

yard setback variance & a 11.3 side yard setback variance for a garage 

addition to a home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1055 West Center Street, property of Joel Gibson in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Item has been withdrawn.  The applicant is in compliance and 

there is nothing to be heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
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 NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee of a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main street, property of Pergjioni 

Family Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 

 Public Hearing continued. 
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 B. APPEAL #6231A, Application of Kevin Medeiros for a variance 

to allow a kennel operation within 500 feet of a residential use under 

Section 4-03.2, 5-01.21 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 420 North 

Main Street, property of Format LLC in B zone. 

 Item moved to the planning & zoning commission to be heard. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6221A, Application of Bryant Carlino for a 31’ 

front yard setback variance to locate a pool within the secondary 

front yard of a corner lot under Sections 2-01. A.A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 14 Lacey Road, property of Kaitlyn M. Burns 

& Bryant Carlino in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

  - That the pool be built as shown on the revised drawing 

dated November 17, 2016 which was submitted to the ZBA. 

  - That the pool pump be at least 10’ from the property 

line. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that it is a corner lot. You have a street 

on both sides.  The configuration of the house, the size of the lot 

makes it very difficult to put the pool in the back and the fence is 

already existing where it has been approved.  It is compatible with 

the neighborhood and suitable for this particular lot. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 22, 2016 

 

12 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6229A, Application of Dale Akerley for a 6.1’ front 

yard setback variance & a 11.3 side yard setback variance for a garage 

addition to a home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1055 West Center Street, property of Joel Gibson in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Item withdrawn.  They are in compliance and no issue before the 

zoning board of appeals. 
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9. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINES 

 Mr. Lavallee noted there are a couple of applications for next 

time. 

 No other business to come before the board. 

 

10. ADJOURNMENT 

 The Chair made the motion to adjourn the meeting.   

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:13 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


